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The chaos of today is serving to purge

Mankind. Bad men will undergo the scourge.

60 years ago this writer was given by God a real sense of
civilisation disintegrating. From there it was merely a matter
of time (and grace) before the pursuit of Truth led him to the
Catholic Church. The same pursuit of Truth led him at the end
of 1972 to Archbishop Lefebvre and to his Seminary in Econe,
Switzerland. At the same time he entered the Society of St
Pius X which had been founded as a framework of the Church to
surround and support the priests that the Archbishop would
soon be ordaining. He foresaw difficulties with the official
Church in a few years’ time. He was right.

If he was right, how could he envisage defying the official
Church? Because the Faith is greater than obedience. Alas,
even the successors of Archbishop Lefebvre at the head of the
Society that he founded, failed, like the churchmen of Vatican
II, to have his grasp of the necessity to “disobey” when the
Faith is at stake. Better to obey God than men, says St Peter
(Acts IV, 19). The drama of our poor age is that the mass of
men have lost their grip on objective truth. As man is taken
to be above God, so the subject is supposedly above the object
(Emmanuel Kant). This error “liberates” from any objective
truth or faith.

What about the Priestly Union of Marcel Lefebvre? It became
defunct and was dissolved soon after its founding in 2013,
because of serious dissension among its first members. Since
then the so-called “Resistance” has not been structured in any
way. It is merely a loose association of priests who all over
the world see the crisis of the Church in the same way, namely
that  neither  the  Newchurch  of  Vatican  II,  nor  the
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“sedevacantists” against Vatican II (at least the dogmatic
ones), nor the Newsociety following a different orientation
from that of its Founder, Archbishop Lefebvre, have the right
answer to the Church’s crisis. However, only the true Church’s
proper Authority can impose what is God’s own answer, so the
loose association of resistant priests waits for Almighty God
to restore His stricken Papacy. Meanwhile, “The Shepherd is
struck and the sheep are scattered.” Because this “Resistance”
is not structured or even organised, it is difficult to tell
just how many priests might claim that they belong to it.

As for the Newchurch, “renewed” by Vatican II in the 1960’s,
it is surely much further down the path of total destruction
than it was in the 1970’s or 80’s. The downhill slide is
inexorable,  until  the  churchmen  abandon  these  disastrous
principles of the French Revolution and of the modern world
which were designed from the beginning by Judeo-masonry to do
away with God, with Jesus Christ and with His Catholic Church.
It looks very much as though only a severe Chastisement from
God  will  bring  the  Conciliar  churchmen  to  their  Catholic
senses. Alas, numbers of churchmen still refuse to understand
that the Faith is greater than obedience, because Catholic
obedience  is  only  for  the  Faith.  Authority  exists  in  the
Church only to protect the Truth from human beings, who all
suffer from original sin. “Obedience is not the servant of
obedience” – Spanish proverb. Obedience is the servant of
Truth, and not its master.

True Catholic obedience presupposes a truly Catholic Pope at
the top of the pyramid of the Church’s hierarchy. For such a
Pope, God wants us to wait and to pray. We will have him, in
God’s good time. If Catholics do see at last the need to
return to Tradition, it is understandable if they wish to go
further back than the liturgical reform of 1962, but it is not
essential. Patience. The liturgy will be properly restored.

Catholics who in the 2020’s realise that they risk losing the
Faith if they obey their Conciliar clergy need to do two



things. Firstly, pray every day all 15 Mysteries of the Holy
Rosary, and not just five. Secondly, to make sure of saving
their souls for eternity, they need to find out all about the
Five First Saturdays of Our Lady of Fatima, and do them. She
will then look after them and protect them from the world, the
flesh and the Devil, as only She can. And they will help
towards  the  Consecration  of  Russia,  essential  for  the
restoration  of  the  Catholic  Church.

Kyrie eleison.


